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(2) The substance containing a small 
amount of an additive, such as a sta-
bilizer, emulsifier, or other chemical 
added for purposes of maintaining the 
integrity or physical form of the sub-
stance. 

(3) The substance of the grade/purity 
specified in each rule promulgated 
under 15 U.S.C. 2607(d). 

[51 FR 32726, Sept. 15, 1986, as amended at 63 
FR 15774, Apr. 1, 1998] 

§ 716.50 Reporting physical and chem-
ical properties. 

Studies of physical and chemical 
properties must be reported under this 
subpart if performed for the purpose of 
determining the environmental or bio-
logical fate of a substance, and only if 
they investigated one or more of the 
following properties: 

(a) Water solubility. 
(b) Adsorption/desorption on particu-

late surfaces, e.g., soil. 
(c) Vapor pressure. 
(d) Octanol/water partition coeffi-

cient. 
(e) Density/relative density (specific 

gravity). 
(f) Particle size distribution for insol-

uble solids. 
(g) Dissociation constant. 
(h) Degradation by photochemical 

mechanisms—aquatic and atmospheric. 
(i) Degradation by chemical mecha-

nisms—hydrolytic, reductive, and 
oxidative. 

(j) Degradation by biological mecha-
nisms—aerobic and anaerobic. 

§ 716.55 Confidentiality claims. 
(a)(1) Section 14(b) of TSCA provides 

that EPA may not withhold from dis-
closure, on the grounds that they are 
confidential business information, 
health and safety studies of any sub-
stance or mixture that has been offered 
for commercial distribution (including 
for test marketing purposes and for use 
in research and development), any sub-
stance or mixture for which testing is 
required under TSCA section 4, or any 
substance for which notice is required 
under TSCA section 5, except to the ex-
tent that disclosure of data from such 
studies would reveal— 

(i) Processes used in the manufac-
turing, importing, or processing of the 
substance or mixture, or 

(ii) The portion of a mixture com-
prised by any of the substances in the 
mixture. 

(2) Any respondent who wishes to as-
sert a claim that part of a study should 
be withheld from disclosure because 
disclosure would reveal a confidential 
process or quantitative mixture com-
position should briefly state the basis 
of the claim, e.g., by saying ‘‘reveals 
confidential mixture proportion data,’’ 
and clearly identify the material sub-
ject to the claim. 

(3) Any respondent may assert a con-
fidentiality claim for company name or 
address, financial statistics, and prod-
uct codes used by a company. This in-
formation will not be subject to the 
disclosure requirements of section 14(b) 
of TSCA. 

(4) Information other than company 
name or address, financial statistics, 
and product codes used by a company, 
which is contained in a study, the dis-
closure of which would clearly be an 
unwarranted invasion of personal pri-
vacy (such as individual medical 
records), will be considered confiden-
tial by EPA as provided in Title 5, 
United States Code, section 552(b)(6). 

(b) To assert a claim of confiden-
tiality for data contained in a sub-
mitted document, the respondent must 
submit two copies of the document: 

(1) One copy must be complete. In 
that copy, the respondent must indi-
cate what data, if any, are claimed as 
confidential by bracketing or under-
lining the specific information. Each 
page containing data claimed as con-
fidential must also contain a brief 
statement for the basis of the claim as 
well as a label such as ‘‘confidential,’’ 
‘‘proprietary,’’ or ‘‘trade secret.’’ 

(2) The second copy must be com-
plete, except that all information 
claimed as confidential in the first 
copy must be deleted. The second copy 
will be immediately subject to public 
disclosure. 

(3) Failure to furnish a second copy 
when information is claimed as con-
fidential in the first copy will be con-
sidered a presumptive waiver of the 
claim of confidentiality. EPA will no-
tify the respondent by certified mail 
that a finding of a presumptive waiver 
of the claim of confidentiality has been 
made. The respondent will be given 30 
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days from the date of his or her receipt 
of this notification to submit the re-
quired second copy. If the respondent 
fails to submit the second copy within 
the 30 days, EPA will place the first 
copy in the public file. 

(c) If no claim of confidentiality ac-
companies a document at the time it is 
submitted to EPA, the document will 
be placed in an open file available to 
the public without further notice to 
the respondent. 

§ 716.60 Reporting schedule. 
(a) General requirements. Except as 

provided in § 716.5 and paragraphs (b) 
and (c) of this section, submissions 
under §§ 716.30 and 716.35 must be post-
marked on or before 60 days after the 
effective date of the listing of a sub-
stance or mixture in § 716.120 or within 
60 days of proposing to manufacture 
(including import) or process a listed 
substance or listed mixture (including 
as a known byproduct) if first done 
after the effective date of the sub-
stance or mixture being listed in 
§ 716.120. 

(b)(1) Submission of lists of initiated 
studies. Persons subject to the listing 
requirements of § 716.35(a)(2) must in-
form EPA of the initiated study within 
30 days of its initiation. 

(2) Submission of copies of completed 
studies. Persons must submit copies of 
studies listed as ongoing or initiated 
under § 716.35(a) (1) and (2) within 30 
days of completing the study. 

(c) Requests for extensions of time. Re-
spondents who cannot meet a deadline 
under this section may apply for a rea-
sonable extension of time. Extension 
requests must be postmarked on or be-
fore 40 days after the effective date of 
the listing of a substance or mixture in 
§ 716.120. The Director of EPA’s Office 
of Pollution Prevention and Toxics will 
grant or deny extension requests. 

(d) Submission methods. You must sub-
mit a request for an extension of time 
in writing by one of the following 
methods: 

(1) Mail, preferably certified, to the 
Director, Office of Pollution Preven-
tion and Toxics (OPPT) (7401M), Envi-
ronmental Protection Agency, 1200 
Pennsylvania Ave., NW., Washington, 
DC 20460–0001, ATTN: Section 8(d) Ex-
tension. 

(2) Hand delivery to OPPT Document 
Control Office (DCO), EPA East, Rm. 
6428, 1201 Constitution Ave., NW., 
Washington, DC, ATTN: Section 8(d) 
Extension. The DCO is open from 8 a.m. 
to 4 p.m., Monday through Friday, ex-
cluding legal holidays. The telephone 
number for the DCO is (202) 564–8930. 
Such deliveries are only accepted dur-
ing the DCO’s normal hours of oper-
ation. 

[51 FR 32726, Sept. 15, 1986, as amended at 60 
FR 34464, July 3, 1995; 63 FR 15774, Apr. 1, 
1998; 71 FR 47135, Aug. 16, 2006] 

§ 716.65 Reporting period. 

Unless otherwise required in a rule 
promulgated under 15 U.S.C. 2607(d) re-
lating to a listed chemical substance or 
listed mixture [hereinafter ‘‘rule’’], the 
reporting period for a listed chemical 
substance or listed mixture will termi-
nate 60 days after the effective date on 
which the listed chemical substance or 
listed mixture is added to 40 CFR 
716.120. EPA may require reporting for 
a listed chemical substance or listed 
mixture beyond the 60 day period in a 
rule promulgated under 15 U.S.C. 
2607(d), however EPA will not extend 
any reporting period later than 2 years 
after the effective date on which a list-
ed chemical substance or listed mix-
ture is added to 40 CFR 716.120. After 
the applicable reporting period termi-
nates, any person subject to the rule 
under 40 CFR 716.5 (a)(2) or (a)(3) and 
who has submitted to EPA lists of on-
going or initiated studies under 40 CFR 
716.35 (a)(1) or (a)(2) must submit a 
copy of any such study within 30 days 
after its completion, regardless of the 
study’s completion date. 

[63 FR 15774, Apr. 1, 1998] 

Subpart B—Specific Chemical 
Listings 

§ 716.105 Additions of substances and 
mixtures to which this subpart ap-
plies. 

The requirements of this subpart will 
be extended periodically to cover addi-
tional substances and mixtures. Two 
procedures will be used to add sub-
stances and mixtures. 
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